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I. OFFICERS

The Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) for the 2012-2013 term was installed by the Permanent Council on August 1, 2012, and, in accordance with Articles 28 and 29 of its Rules of Procedure, the Council at its meeting on August 22, 2012 elected as Chair of the CAAP, Ambassador Allan Culham, Permanent Representative of Canada to the Organization of American States (OAS).

At its meeting held on September 7, 2012, the CAAP elected Counselor Frank Tressler, Alternate Representative of Chile to the OAS, as its First Vice Chair, and Ambassador Gillian Bristol, Permanent Representative of the Grenada, as Second Vice Chair. Furthermore, the CAAP elected Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico to the OAS, as Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs. 

II. FUNCTIONS AND ASSIGNMENT OF TOPICS

The CAAP, a permanent committee of the Permanent Council, has the following functions, established by Article 19 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council:

a.
To recommend to the Permanent Council any programs within the Council’s purview that may serve the General Secretariat as a basis for preparing the proposed program-budget of the Organization, as stipulated in Article 112.c of the Charter;

b.
To examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent;

c.
To study any other subjects the Permanent Council may entrust to it in relation to the programs, budget, administration, and financial aspects of the operations of the General Secretariat; and

d.
To consider any annual evaluation reports submitted by the secretary general to the Permanent Council in compliance with the provisions of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat and, on that basis, to evaluate the overall effectiveness of the Organization’s programs, projects, and activities. Furthermore, to make any recommendations it deems appropriate and submit them to the Permanent Council for consideration and subsequent referral to the Preparatory Committee, so that they may be considered by the General Assembly in conjunction with the proposed program-budget. 


In accordance with Article 30 of those Rules of Procedure, at its meeting of August 22, 2012, the Permanent Council decided that the CAAP would have responsibility for the following mandates, set forth in the document “Distribution of Mandates Assigned by the General Assembly at its Forty-Second Regular Session and Ongoing Mandates from Previous Years” (CP/doc.4793/12 rev. 2):

From the forty-second regular session (June 2012):

1. AG/RES. 2755 (XLII-O/12)
“Human Resource Policy of the General Secretariat of the Organization of American States”
2. AG/RES.2762 (XLII-O/12)
“Financing of the 2013 Program-Budget of the Organization”
From the forty-second special session (October 2011):

3. AG/RES. 1 (XLII-E/11) rev. 1
“Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2012 and Contributions to FEMCIDI”“
Additionally, the CAAP at this meeting of September 7, 2013, approved a set of objectives for the period 2012-2013 to guide the reform agenda of the OAS.  Pursuant to the resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12), adopted at the special session of the General Assembly of November 15, 2012, the CAAP adopted two additional objectives in line with the mandates conferred to it. The objectives of the CAAP, and as approved by delegations are attached as annex I. 
III. Proceedings 

A. Program-budget for 2013

From September to November 2012, the CAAP focused its efforts on the review, negotiation, and approval of the Organization’s program-budget for 2013. This work was carried out by two working groups: (1) the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013, under the chairmanship of Ambassador Gillian Bristol, Permanent Representative of Grenada; and (2) the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2013, under the chairmanship of Counselor Frank Tressler, Alternate Representative of Chile.

The respective reports of the two working groups were distributed with the following classifications: 

· Report of the Chair of the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013 CAAP/GT/PPP-108/12
· Report of the Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2013 CAAP/GT/RPP-40/12
B. Reports and presentations to the CAAP
In the 2012– 2013 term, the Committee continued to receive reports from the General Secretariat on resource administration and management and administrative processes of the Organization. In the August 2012-May 2013 term, the following reports were presented and the following presentations made pursuant to resolutions AG/RES. 2755 (XLII-O/12), AG/RES. 2762 (XLII-O/12), AG/RES. 1 (XLII-E/11) rev. 1, and AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12):

i.
Human resources
(a).
Pursuant to resolution AG/RES. 2755 (XLII-O/12) paragraph 1, approved at the Forty Second Regular Session of the General Assembly in Cochabamba, Bolivia, the Secretariat for Administration and Finance (SAF) was instructed to provide an organizational chart, with information related to supervisory relationships, job descriptions, levels and salary scale of all levels of the organization. 
The SAF has since 2012 developed the OAS Personnel Data Base, an interactive human resources tool, accessible via the OAS portal.  The database is now functional and the Secretariat is expected to make a presentation to Member States during the second semester of 2013.

This tool will allow greater understanding of the organizational structure and inform decision-making in regard to personnel management, especially in the context of defining austerity measures to contain expenditures.  It will also serve as a basis for the next phase of human resources reforms as they relate to career progression, advancement and appraisal.

(b)
Pursuant to resolution AG/RES. 2755 (XLII-O/12) paragraph 1, the General Secretariat was instructed to submit a Comprehensive Human resources Strategy by August 30, 2012, with a focus on “a plan to reform the current set of competitive, contracting, classification, promotion, advancement, and performance evaluation mechanisms to ensure an efficient, transparent, and competitive recruitment process in the General Secretariat for all staff contracts, including Series A fixed-term contracts, “ and any required revisions of Chapter III – Personnel, of the General Standards.  The SAF submitted the document CP/CAAP/3186/12 entitled “Proposed Human Resources Strategy” with proposed amendments to the General Standards reflecting new hiring procedures and benefits for new employees.

The CAAP delegated this topic to the Working Group on the Review of OAS programs, which in turn established an informal discussion group to study the proposed amendments to the General Standards by the General Secretariat and make recommendations as appropriate.  The Working Group finalized the study and analysis of the proposal by the Secretariat as reflected in the working document (CAAP/GT/RVPP-182/13 rev. 9). and as a next step the Working Group invited the Secretariat and the Staff Association to comment on the member states’ proposal. During the CAAP meeting held on May 21, 2013, to finalize the work of the Committee, a few select delegations expressed concerns over the Human resources strategy and requested that the approval of the strategy be postponed until further clarification could be obtained in regard to the impact of the amendments.  As a compromise, member states agreed to continue considering the working document, in consultation with all interested parties, in order to approve the necessary amendments to Chapter III (Personnel) of the General Standards, ad referendum of the next General Assembly on the program-budget. 

(c)
Code of ethics. 

As the delegations are aware,  at its regular meeting on April 2, 2012 the Permanent Council considered the draft Code of Ethics, pursuant to the mandate contained in operative paragraph III.A.7.c of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLII-E/11) rev. 1, and referred it to the CAAP for study as document CP/doc.4705/12.

Pursuant to the mandate, at the CAAP meeting on September 7, 2012, the Secretariat indicated that the purpose of the draft code is to gather into one document those critical ethical issues in the Organization’s legal regime that arise most frequently in the day-to-day activities of the General Secretariat. The draft code is written in plain, concise language to make it easily understood by all staff and contractors. It also contains cross-references to the full text of the applicable law for those staff and contractors who seek further guidance.. It also noted that the draft was the product of an inclusive consultation process in which the Organization’s Staff Association also participated extensively.

The Secretariat explained that the Code of Ethics will come into force by executive order of the Secretary General, and that all interested parties of the General Secretariat should participate in its implementation. 
As per the recommendation of the CAAP to the Permanent Council at its October 17, 2012 session, the Secretariat issued the Executive Order No. 12-03, which would bring the Code into effect  

ii
Real Estate Strategy
In its 2010-2011 report, the Board of External Auditors reported that the value of OAS’ properties was estimated in excess of $300M, including buildings of historical significance.  The Board argued that the OAS has “neglected the maintenance and preservation of its real property,” and that “[T]he continued occupancy and sustainability of its real property is in jeopardy due to its neglect.  The OAS should not continue to hold property that is beyond its capability to maintain and utilize.”
In response to the recommendations made by the Board of external Auditors relating to Real Estate strategy, the General Secretariat submitted a series of strategy documents in 2011 and 2012 to the CAAP. 

The three key elements of the strategies put forth were as follows: 

1) Updated estimate of the cost of implementing outstanding deferred maintenance projects;

2) Updated estimate of funds available to cover deferred maintenance projects from various sources (such as funds allocated to maintenance in the Regular Fund and revenue from space rental); and,

3) Other options to generate additional funds to address the resource gap, such as the sale of the “Casa del Soldado” and the F street building in exchange of a new and smaller structure at C street, in conjunction with a strategy for optimization of space. 

In May 2012, the Chair of the CAAP submitted a draft resolution to the CAAP prior to the General Assembly in Cochabamba.  In line with the recommendations by the Board of External Auditors, the resolution proposed the sale of the “Casa del Soldado” with proceeds to be allocated to the deferred maintenance.  Note: At its meeting of March 12, the CAAP noted for the record the comments and position of the working group that the “Casa del Soldado” should not be sold as consensus could not be reached.  

The CAAP decided to postpone discussions on the topic of Real Estate and requested a revised strategy taking into account the lack of consensus on the sale of the Casa and the F street building.  The CAAP delegated the task of reviewing this topic to the Working Group on the Review of OAS programs.

At the meeting of the Working Group on the Review of OAS programs on February 5, the SAF presented the document entitled “Note for the Information of the CAAP - Comprehensive Real Estate Strategy (CP/CAAP-3211/13).”  This document presented inter-alia:

1) A revised estimate of the costs of deferred maintenance at $15.7M - Initially, the “Existing conditions Report” by February 15, 2013, estimated the costs of all deferred maintenance in 2008 at approximately $34.9M. The SAF now estimates this amount at $15.7M (having already completed a series of maintenance projects during 2009-12 totaling $1.7M).   

With the available resources allocated to Common Costs for deferred maintenance, the SAF projects spending $2.4M towards the most urgent repairs to the buildings over the period 2013-17, leaving in effect a list of outstanding projects totaling $13.3M. 

As it was argued by delegations, further deferring maintenance projects estimated now at $13.3M will result in costs exponentially increasing over the years as the building conditions deteriorate.

2) Continued optimization of use of space – the SAF projects that up to 6000 square feet of additional office space in the F street building will be freed up for rental, generating annually $240K in addition to other rental income (Hall of the Americas, parking)

The CAAP noted the potential options proposed by the SAF on March 12, 2013, as follows:

a.
Reallocating additional funds within the Regular Fund for Building Maintenance

b.
Increasing the contribution to Building Maintenance of existing non-Regular Fund Sources of Funds (Rental Income, Hall of the Americas Fund, Parking Fund)

c.
A special one-time assessment to member states

d.
A temporary recurring assessment for a fixed period of years to member states

e.
Solicitation of voluntary contributions from observer states and other entities outside the Organization

f.
Cooperation with institutions dedicated to preservation of historic buildings

g.
Cooperation with current and former recipients of OAS scholarships with relevant expertise. 

Having fulfilled the General Assembly’s mandate, the CAAP placed the report to the Permanent Council for a course of action (CP/CAAP-3211/13 rev.3 and CP/CAAP-3235/13)

During the Permanent Council meeting on May 8, 2013, the General Secretariat was instructed to present an updated version of the Integrated Real Property Strategy, with an estimate of the proceeds of potential options for funding deferred maintenance, as well as a cost benefits analysis of the possible sale of the “Casa del Soldado”. As requested by the Permanent Council  the Secretariat distributed the updated version document CP/CAAP-3211/13 rev.4. The CAAP will consider the document at its first meeting after the forty-third regular session of the General Assembly. 

iii.
Mandate prioritization
In May 2012, the Permanent Council instructed the CAAP Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs to finalize the pilot scheme for screening mandates arising from the General Assembly, including all mandates issued by that organ over the period 2007-2012, with a view to consolidating all current mandates in a single document. It was stipulated that this review of mandates should determine whether they have been fulfilled, superseded, or duplicated, and whether they have expired or require ongoing processing. The Working Group concluded its work and submitted a consolidated list of mandates issued by the General Assembly to the Permanent Council as tasked. Please refer to document CP/doc.4687/12 rev. 3.

Based on the work of the CAAP, the Permanent Council proceeded, on June 28, 2012, to transmit the list of mandates prepared by the CAAP to the permanent committees and to the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CIDI), in order for each body to prepare a proposed prioritization of mandates taking into consideration the “A Strategic Vision of the OAS” document with respect to the resolutions within its sphere of responsibility. Please refer to document CP/doc.4812/12 rev. 1.

On December 5, 2012, the Permanent Council received the reports of the Permanent Committees and CIDI on the status of the mandates prioritization exercise.  The Permanent Council decided to extend the deadline to the end of March to allow for the Permanent Committees and CIDI to conclude their prioritization of mandates proposal. 

In addition, the Permanent Council decided that mandates, as defined in document CP/CAAP-2977/08 add. 1 corr. 1, stemming from ministerial meetings and the Summits of the Americas process would be included in this exercise by the relevant bodies.

The Permanent Council requested that the Chairs of the working groups reviewing mandates of the Permanent Committees and CIDI present in January 2013, a proposal for criteria for prioritizing mandates in a uniform and coordinated manner.  

The Chairs of Working Groups presented their respective reports at the May 1st Permanent Council meeting and inter-alia recommended the establishment of a database of mandates to track and update the implementation and progress of mandates, as well as the development of a methodology for their prioritization according to their significance within the core pillars of the OAS. 

At the CAAP meeting held on May 20, 2013, the Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs, presented document CP/CAAP-3245/13 “Report on the mandates validation exercise and proposed methodology for prioritizing them” which included a methodology and recommendations for the Permanent Council.

At its meeting on May 22, 2013, the Permanent Council received and accepted the report on the mandate prioritization methodology and a series of recommendations from the CAAP on the way forward.  The methodology included a classification of the mandates in three categories under each thematic previously set up, in order to isolate the mandates core to each pillar. CP/CAAP-3245/13
iv.
Comprehensive reporting

(a) Pursuant to resolution AG/RES.1 (XLII-E/11) rev.1, instructed the Secretariat to prepare quarterly administrative and financial management. The Secretariat presented he following reports: 

· Second quarter 2012. CP/CAAP-3177/12 and add. 1 
· Third quarter 2012. CP/CAAP-3200/12 and add.1 
· Fourth quarter 2012 CP/CAAP-3214/13, and add. 1
(b) Pursuant to resolution AG/RES.1 (XLIII-E/12), the General Secretariat was instructed to present its administrative and financial management reports to the CAAP on a quarterly basis, including an executive summary.  These reports are intended to serve as a comprehensive management guide to the strategic allocation of resources and to report on the General Secretariat’s compliance with mandates of the General Assembly that address policies affecting administration, management and programs, as well as to report on variances, and highlight budget transfers when applicable.  The reports must also show progress in attaining austerity, efficiency, accountability, effectiveness, transparency, and prudence in the use of the Organization’s resources, and to include a follow-up of the recommendations by the Board of External Auditors that indicates which recommendations the Organization has implemented. As instructed the General Secretariat presented the following document: 

· First quarter 2013 CP/CAAP-3243/13
The report will be further studied by the CAAP at its first meeting following the General Assembly in Antigua, Guatemala.

v.
Business Modernization Strategy

The objective of a Business Modernization Strategy is to build a platform for the Management Reform Agenda based on three key principles: Delivering Results, Improving Efficiency and Effectiveness, and increasing Accountability.

The strategy is intended to provide a consistent and coherent approach to the current reform efforts by 1) bringing together all the initiatives and measures implemented to date to enhance the operations of the organization, including the work of the CAAP and the SAF; and, 2) setting a set of concrete and achievable results in the short, medium and long term.

Canada’s Permanent Representative and Chair of the CAAP presented the “Strengthening the OAS through Business Modernization” (CP/CAAP-3228/13) at the March 20, 2013 Permanent Council session.  This was followed by “Implementing the Business Modernization,” (CP/CAAP-3228/13 add. 1) at the meeting of the CAAP on April 23, 2013.  This document sought to lay out a set of concrete measures to be implemented by the General Secretariat in its effort to further the reform agenda.  These measures are an integral part of the draft resolution “Progress towards accountability, efficiency and effectiveness, and results in the OAS General Secretariat” of the CAAP for the 2013 General Assembly in Antigua, Guatemala. CP/CAAP-3227/13 rev. 9

vi.
Lessons Learned and Recommendation from the 2013 Program-Budget review process

On February 12, 2013, the Chair of the CAAP convened a Special Session of the Committee to discuss Lessons Learned stemming from the Program-Budget review exercise (document CP/CAAP-3205/13) and to make appropriate recommendations to the Permanent Council on ways to improve the budgetary process, with a view of implementing changes adopted through the resolution “Progress towards accountability, efficiency and effectiveness, and results in the OAS General Secretariat.”
The objective of the Lessons Learned and is to develop a solid administrative platform with improved processes to help realign the priorities of the organization and its activities with the budget.  As articulated by member states, to succeed, processes must be rooted in robust principles, such as, political will, transparency, trust, accountability, rigor and dialogue.  This exercise is fully embedded in the reform process and the Business Modernization Strategy.

The recommendations and proposals by the Chair and member states are reflected in the CAAP draft resolution “Progress towards accountability, efficiency and effectiveness, and results in the OAS General Secretariat” for the 2013 General Assembly in Antigua, Guatemala.

vii. Financing for Unprogrammed meetings

During the 2012-2013 term the CAAP approved the following unprogrammed meetings:
· Third Meeting of Officials Responsible for Penitentiary and Prison Policies
· Third Meeting of National Authorities on Trafficking in Persons

· Ninth Meeting of Ministers of Justice or other Ministers or Attorneys General of the Americas (REMJA IX) (CP/CAAP-3180/12)

· Meeting of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (CP/CAAP-3207/13)

· Fourteenth Regular Meeting of the Consultative Committee of the CIFTA (CP/CAAP-3212/13)

· The Sixth Meeting of the OAS Group of Experts to Prepare Model Legislation in the Areas of “Maintenance, Confidentiality, and Exchange of Information” (CP/CAAP-3212/13)

· Forty-fourth Special Session of the General Assembly (CP/CAAP-3222/13)
· Fourth Meeting of Ministers Responsible for Public Security in the Americas (MISPA-IV) (CP/CAAP-3222/13)
While delegations approved the use of funds for these meetings, they requested that future meetings for which specific mandates will have been previously approved be directly budgeted into the annual program-budget of the OAS to limit the use of the unprogrammed meetings fund to new and ad hoc meetings. It is expected that the Secretariat will fully integrate the calendar of meetings into the Program-Program for 2014 and subsequent years.
viii. Americas Magazine

At the Permanent Council’s regular meeting of December 9, 2011, the Council instructed the CAAP to “review the matter of the closure of the Americas Magazine.”
In keeping with the above mandate, at the meeting of the CAAP on August 21, 2012, the Secretariat listed the following factors regarding the financial position of the magazine: 
· Steady decline of subscription revenue;
· Regular Fund support decreased sharply in 2010 due to reductions in the Regular Fund budget;
· Beginning in 2010, operating expenditures exceeded subscription revenue;
· By the end of 2011, the subscription revenue reserve fund was exhausted;
· Due to reduction of Regular Fund budget of the Secretariat External Relations in 2012, the administration decided to suspend publication;
· Unless new specific funds were made available to continue publication, in the fourth quarter of 2012 the administration must notify subscribers of the closing of the magazine and refund outstanding subscription balances.
Subsequently, at its meeting on September 18, 2012, the CAAP concluded that this item was not budgeted for in Chapter VIII (Secretariat for External Relations) had no General Assembly mandate, and that the establishment and operation of the Americas Magazine was and remained the responsibility of the General Secretariat. (CP/CAAP-3194/12)

Facing financial pressure, and as an austerity measure, the General Secretariat ceased publication of Américas magazine; Vol. 64, No. 3, dated May/June 2012, was the last edition to be published. 
ix. National Offices
Pursuant to resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12), the General Secretariat was instructed the Secretariat was instructed to present to the CAAP no later than February 1, 2013, an analysis of the current situation the National Offices including:
•
A plan of options for the optimization and efficiency of the organizational structure, quality of service, and operational costs charged to the Regular Fund, and  

•
A budgetary plan for implementing those options.

The Secretariat failed to comply with the instructions, and the presentation of the plan of options for the optimization of the National Offices was postponed on 3 occasions. In response to Member states’ request, the General Secretariat tabled the document CP/CAAP-3238/13 titled “Plan of Action - Offices of the General Secretariat in the Member States (OGSMS) 2013-2014” on May 14, 2013.

Two main issues emerged:

· The delayed implementation of the budget reduction by $1.1M in 2013, and 
· A lack of comprehensive strategy for the rationalization of operations of the National Offices.
At its May 21, 2013 meeting the CAAP took note of the report and the additional information presented by the Secretariat, and decided to include this item on its agenda for the period following the General Assembly in Guatemala for further analysis.

x. Gap between revenue and expenditures
By means of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12), the special session of the General Assembly held on November 30, 2012, asked CAAP, with the support of the SAF, to study options for addressing the gap between the Organization’s income and expenditures and to propose a course of action to the Permanent Council by March 30, 2013, bearing in mind the recommendations of the Board of External Auditors. In compliance with this mandate, at its meeting of January 29, 2013, the CAAP delegated the matter to the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs, in order for it to study the options available for closing the Organization’s income and expenditure gap and to make the pertinent recommendations.
The Chair of the Working Group presented the following recommendations: 

· Continue with efforts to replenish the Reserve Subfund, to put the Organization is a position in which it can meet future contingencies.

· Review the procedures established in the General Standards for making use of the Reserve Subfund, in order to keep it from being used to fund increases in operating expenses.

· In order to maintain the continuity of the programs and the human resources for carrying them out, cost of living increases and the effects of inflation on goods and services must be taken into account when considering the funding of the program-budget. 

· Request that the Secretary General, following the conclusion of the political dialogue on the strategic vision and the mandate prioritization exercise, carry out an organizational and functional restructuring process in order to reorder functions and rationalize personnel costs.

· This restructuring should aim for a more pyramid-shaped organizational and occupational structure, to make it more functional and less onerous.

· The Secretariat should prepare a projection, based on priorities, of human resource needs and staff characteristics for the medium and long terms. 
The report by the Chair of the Working Group was classified as document CAAP/GT/RVPP-198/13. Also please refer to page 17 of this report.
The work of the Working Group is now completed. The report will be referred to CAAP after the General Assembly in Guatemala.
xi. Report on estimated increases in expenditure generated by “smart parity”
At the meeting of April 9, 2013, in accordance with operative paragraph III.A.2.a.ii of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12) , the General Secretariat presented the report on the estimated increases in expenditure generated by “smart parity,” a document distributed as CP/CAAP-3224/13 and add. 1. 

xii. Reports of the Office of the Inspector General

The CAAP received Annual and Activity Reports of the Office of the inspector general for the years 2010, 2011 and 2012 included in document CP/doc.4844/13 corr. 1.
xiii. Presentation of the Organization Strategic plan for mobilization of external funds.

The Secretariat for External Relations of the Organization presented the following documents:

· Report on fundraising: Permanent Observers CP/CAAP-3240/13
· Strategic plan for mobilization of external funds CAAP-3241/13
xiv. Comprehensive annual report on the results achieved and resources allocated for fulfillment of the mandates of the Organization.

At the meeting of April 23, 2013 in accordance with operative paragraph III.A.5.a of resolution AG/RES.1 (XLIII-E/12) , the SAF presented documents CP/CAAP-3233/13 and add.1, “Resources allocated for compliance with mandates” 

xv. Options to effect the repayment of the $3.7 million loan from the scholarship capital fund

The General Assembly in AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12) requested the General Secretariat to present a payment plan to effect the repayment of the $3.7 million loan from the scholarship capital fund approved in resolution CEPCIDI/RES. 187 (XXVIII-E/11).

In response to the request of some delegations addressed to the Secretary General, the General Secretariat is pleased to present two options for the information of the CAAP. Included in document CP/CAAP-3219/13 rev. 1 corr. 1
C. Preparations for the forty-third regular session of the General Assembly 

At its forty-third regular session, the General Assembly is to decide on the ceiling for the program-budget of the Organization for 2014, and on the funding sources for that program-budget, considering the shortfall faced by the Organization. 

Progress was made with the consideration and approval, in the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters of the Preparatory Committee, of the draft resolution “Financing of the 2014 Program-Budget of the Organization,” to be presented to the General Assembly at its forty-third regular session. 


The CAAP made progress for the consideration and adoption, by the Permanent Council, of one draft resolution for referral to the forty-third regular session of the General Assembly. 

· Draft resolution: “Progress towards accountability, efficiency and effectiveness, and results in the OAS General Secretariat” “CP/CAAP-3227/13 rev. 9
D. Work following the forty-third regular session of the General Assembly

Once the forty-third regular session of the General Assembly has concluded, the CAAP will focus on the review and approval of the program-budget for 2014, and on following up on the matters and reports listed below: 

· Report on the National Offices: diagnosis of the current situation and plan to include options for the optimization and efficiency of the organizational structure, quality of service, and costs charged to the Regular Fund for the operations of the Offices of the General Secretariat in the Member States (CP/CAAP-3238/13 and add. 1.). 

· Quarterly reports on administrative and financial management 

· Continue consideration of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat of the Organization, with reference to the hiring mechanisms set out in Chapter III of the General Standards 

· Follow up on the real estate strategy and investment plan to maximize the potential of the real estate of the OAS. CP/CAAP-3211/13 rev.4
· Present a study, in coordination with the General Secretariat, regarding mandates prior to the period 2005
IV. WORKING GROUP ON THE REVIEW OF OAS PROGRAMS

The Working Group began its work for the 2012 – 2013 period on September 20, 2012, with Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico, serving as its Chair. At that meeting, the Chair submitted to the delegations’ consideration the scenarios for the 2012-2013 Work Plan, document CAAP/GT/RVPP-168/12, which was agreed on. 

At the meeting held on September 20, the Working Group elected Counselor Cesar Martinez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador to the OAS, as Vice President of the Working Group. 

The Work Plan proposed continuing with the work packages that are being pursued simultaneously in order to provide the Permanent Council and the General Assembly with a series of recommendations. The objective of the work is to ensure that the Organization is financially sustainable in the long term, with improved performance, in support of the priorities that the member states have clearly defined. The work packages are as follows: 

· Work package 1: 
Determination of priorities and review of existing OAS mandates 

· Work package 2: 
Review of General Assembly Mandates

· Work package 3: 
Reengineering

· Work package 4: 
Austerity measures

a. Work package 1:  Determination of priorities and review of existing OAS mandates

The Working Group prepared a pilot scheme for screening mandates received from the General Assembly. The Permanent Council adopted and forwarded to the committees the document entitled “Analysis of OAS Mandates 1935-2011” (CP/CAAP-3175/12 add.1) with a view to each committee preparing a proposed ranking of the mandates contained in the resolutions assigned to them, taking into account, for that purpose, the document entitled “Strategic Vision of the OAS.” This review process was based on verification of whether these mandates were still in effect, expired, duplicated, or procedural in nature, or did not actually constitute mandates. Once that task had been completed, on instructions from the CAAP, the Working Group’s task was to prepare a proposed prioritization of CAAP mandates. 

Pursuant to the Permanent Council’s request to “prepare...a proposed listing of mandates in order of priority, taking into consideration the Strategic Vision document,” the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs decided to entrust the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs with reviewing and prioritizing its mandates, taking as its starting point document CP/CAAP-3175/12 add. 1-b

At its meeting on September 20, 2012, the Working Group approved a two-stage work plan:

i. Identification and validation, and 

ii. Prioritization 

In regards to the identification and validation process, during the meeting of the Working Group on October 19, 2012, the Chair held a working session with the delegations to read out the mandates assigned to the CAAP and validate them, classifying the mandates as follows: (1) “superseded,” (2) ”duplicated,” (3) “non mandate,” and (4) “current.”
The Working Group agreed to the following thematic classification and results after the incorporation of the mandates arising out of the General Assembly session, held in Cochabamba, Bolivia, and special session to approve the 2013 Program-Budget, and the review of the mandates that would expire on December 31, 2012, pursuant to Article 95 of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat.: 

	TOPICS
	MANDATES
	%

	
	
	

	Raising and allocating of resources
	15
	25%

	Development of strategies 
	15
	25%

	Presentation of reports
	10
	17%

	Human resource policies
	8
	14%

	Indirect
	7
	12%

	Other
	3
	5%

	Revision of the General Standards 
	1
	2%

	
	
	

	TOTAL
	59
	100.0%

	
	
	


Regarding the prioritization process, it will depend on the criteria to be adopted by the Permanent Council. 
The report presented to the Permanent Council was classified as document CAAP/GT/RVPP-178/12 rev. 1
Finally, At the CAAP meeting held on May 20, 2013, the Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs, presented document CP/CAAP-3245/13 “Report on the mandates validation exercise and proposed methodology for prioritizing them” which included a methodology and recommendations for the Permanent Council.
b. Work package 2:  Review of General Assembly Mandates

The Working Group has made substantial progress thanks to resolution CP/RES. 983 (1797/11) on the costing process for the resolutions adopted by the General Assembly. This covers Activities 1 and 2 of the Work Packages. The issue of funding choices for resolutions is still pending, but will be addressed when the Permanent Council completes the prioritization of mandates. 
c. Work package 3: Reengineering

The Working Group made progress in the analysis of human resources policy and real estate strategy, however, there is still work to be done in reference to the Management of specific funds.
In addition, the CAAP instructed the Working Group to conduct a study of options to address the gap between the Organization’s income and expenditures, and to present the relevant recommendations. 
i.
Human Resources Policy

Under operative paragraph III.A.6.c. of Resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12), adopted last November, the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs was instructed to conclude the work related to the Comprehensive Human Resource Management Strategy and to propose such amendments to Chapter III (Staff) of the General Standards as are necessary to put it into effect.

The Working Group held eight informal meetings, which included active participation by most delegations. Those meetings compiled the member states’ suggestions, comments, and proposals. The SAF and the Department of Legal Services also took part in the last three informal meetings of the Working Group.

The Working Group embarked on a lengthy process of negotiations, during which the position of the Staff Association was heard, as were the observations by the Secretariat as well as comments and proposals made by delegations, from which document CAAP/GT/RVPP-182/13 rev. 9 was produced, containing all the elements discussed at said meetings.

ii.
Real estate strategy

As instructed by the CAAP, the Working Group debated and analyzed two outstanding issues: 

· First:  The situation of the Casa del Soldado 
· Second:  The General Assembly mandate for the Secretariat to submit an updated version of the Strategy.
With regard to the matter of the Casa del Soldado, as the delegations are aware, the CAAP and its working groups considered the issue in 2011 and 2012 as well as during the 2013 budget negotiations. In that regard, at the Working Group meeting on February 5, the Chair reiterated and placed on record the comments and the decision made by the Working Groups and the CAAP, which concluded that the Casa del Soldado should not be sold. The Working Group so decided.

With regard to the submission of an updated version of the real estate strategy, and pursuant to operative paragraph III.A.17.a of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12) that instructed the General Secretariat to submit by February 1, 2013, an updated version of the Integrated Real Property Strategy that includes options to maximize use of said real property:

At the meeting of February 5, the SAF made a presentation on the updated version of the Strategy, document CP/CAAP-3211/13, that included options to maximize the use of said real estate.

At that meeting, the delegations requested additional information, such as:  a list of the Organization’s buildings; operating costs of the Casa del Soldado; and the operating costs of the Inter-American Children’s Institute building, among others.

As the member states are aware, that additional information was presented at the Working Group meeting of March 5, 2013. The document was distributed as CP/CAAP-3211/13 rev. 1.

At the aforementioned meeting the Working Group, bearing in mind the information presented, decided in the end to recommend to the CAAP as follows:
· That the updated version of the Integrated Real Estate Strategy, document CP/CAAP-3211/13 rev. 2, should include sources of funding, urgent repairs, maintenance, renovation, and management of the Organization’s physical space, and
· That the CAAP refer it to the Permanent Council, if it deems it necessary.
The report presented to the CAAP was classified as document CAAP/GT/RVPP-194/12.
iii.
Gap between revenue and expenditures
The CAAP at its meeting of January 29, 2013, delegated the matter to the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs, in order for it to study the options available for closing the Organization’s income and expenditure gap and to make the pertinent recommendations.
At its meeting of March 5, 2013, the Working Group heard and noted its appreciation for the presentation by the Secretariat for Administration and Finance (SAF) contained in document CP/CAAP-3218/13. Given the importance of this issue and the highly detailed information provided by the SAF, which would require a detailed study by the delegations, the Chair suggested dealing with the topic at two meetings. 

At the meeting of March 19, the Working Group addressed the first two topics in document CP/CAAP-3218/13:

· Balance between payment of quotas and expenditures 

· Options to deal with the climate of financial austerity and zero nominal growth
The Secretary for Administration and Finance presented the topics, following which several delegations expressed their points of view and thoughts on the matters raised.
At the April 2 meeting, the Working Group analyzed the last two topics in the aforesaid document: 

· Summary of options to manage the future development of the Organization’s structure

· Discussion of the pros and cons of the options outlined in the Chair’s note of January 25, 2013

As at the first meeting, the SAF gave a presentation on the topics, followed by statements from the delegations.

In compliance with the mandate of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLIII-E/12), this document offers a series of recommendations based both on document CP/CAAP-3218/13 and on the remarks made by the delegations during their examination of those topics. 

Finally, the delegations should note that on April 17, 2013, a meeting was held with the Board of External Auditors, to which reference will be made in this report.
Topic 1: 
Balance between payment of quotas and expenditures

Diagnostic assessment

· During six of the last ten years, the levels of real income received have been lower than those adopted in the program-budget for the Regular Fund.

· That deficit did not have a direct impact on expenditure, because of the availability of the Reserve Subfund. When the reserve was exhausted, the deficit was financed with outstanding quotas.

· The fall in the Reserve Subfund led to reduced income from interest payments, and it curtailed the Organization’s capacity to fund the whole of the program-budget as adopted. 

· The change in the policy governing discounts for prompt payment has meant a significant increase in the income as of March 31, compared to previous years. However, while this does improve the cash flow, it also represents a real reduction in income for the following year. 

Topic 2. 
Options to deal with the climate of financial austerity and zero nominal growth

Diagnostic assessment

· According to the Organization’s General Standards, staff payments are correlated to the United Nations system, including the annual cost of living adjustment (COLA).

· In order to comply with the COLA each year–in a context of nominal zero growth in quota income and with a ceiling of 64.38% for personnel costs within the budget–on several occasions the Organization has been forced to reduce the number of staff members financed by the Regular Fund. 

· The result has been a gradual reduction in the number of employees, with a particular impact on the General Services category, the functions of which have been progressively transferred to corporate performance contracts.

Topic 3.
Summary of options to manage the future development of the Organization’s structure

Options presented:

A. Increasing the Regular Fund resources available for personnel.

B. Reducing future growth in the personnel cost structure, and amending smart parity. 

C. Reducing future personnel costs by eliminating certain programs from the program-budget or amending the organizational structure.

Pros and cons of the options outlined in the Chair’s note of January 25, 2013. 

A. Reassessment of smart parity

Changes to the smart parity system could impact staff benefits and lead to major legal repercussions, in accordance with resolutions adopted by the General Assembly and the Permanent Council, given the precedents set in earlier cases brought before the OAS Administrative Tribunal (TRIBAD).

B. Modification of staff distribution between the professional category and the general services category 

Greater stability in the professional structure would demand a reorganization, with a reduction in the number of departments or in the number of country offices. Any such reorganization would require a careful consideration of how the UN classification rules were to apply to the functions performed by the positions within the new structure.

C. Modification of the formula for determining the scale of quota assessments

The OAS scale for quota assessments is based on a formula used within the United Nations, with the difference that in the OAS system, neither the minimum nor the maximum quotas are calculated by using the formula. Consideration could be given to revising the ceiling applied to the largest contributor’s quota and keeping its quotas at the same level or increasing the minimum quota. Those changes would affect all the Organization’s income from quotas. 

D. Modification of the timely payment discount policy

The 2012 experience suggests that the incentive for timely payment continues to have a significant impact. In 2010 and 2011 respectively (i.e., under the previous policy), 62% and 56% of quotas were paid in prior to the April 30 deadline. In 2012, with the discount for timely payment, 30% of quota payments had been received as of the March deadline; including partial payments, they accounted for 39% of total quotas. This has a dual effect:  on the one hand, it increases the Organization’s cash flow considerably but, on the other, it means a reduction in net income for the following year.

E. Feasibility of introducing fines for late payments 

No international organization has been able to reach consensus on the imposition of fines or interest payments for late payments; however, some international organizations do impose nonmonetary sanctions for late payments, generally involving the loss of voting rights after a given period in which quota payments are not received. 

F. Viability of maintaining the personnel cost ceiling at 64.38% of the Regular Fund

The 2013 program-budget adopted by the General Assembly states that personnel costs shall not exceed 63.22% of the Regular Fund; that represents a real reduction in personnel costs compared to the traditional figure of 64.38%. However, any reduction in spending necessarily implies a reduction in staff numbers. 

G. Elimination of certain programs

In the event that it is not feasible to increase resources or reduce personnel costs, the remaining options would be to:

· Reduce the personnel resources assigned to all programs

· Cancel or selectively reduce the size or scope of certain programs 

· Modify the Organization’s structure to reduce the number of senior executive positions. 

Conclusions

The situation of budget austerity and nominal zero growth in the Regular Fund means that the Organization’s purchasing power is gradually falling at a time when market inflation is on the rise. This has led to: 
· Yearly reductions in staff numbers to cover the fall in income and the rising cost of living.

· Those cutbacks do not follow a program rationalization strategy. 

· The Organization lacks reserve funds to meet contingencies. 

· The mandates of the Organization are on the increase, while the funds and staff available for implementing them are decreasing. 

Of the options for managing the future development of the Organization’s structure presented under topic 3, both increasing personnel costs (option A) and reducing growth in the structure of personnel costs by amending smart parity (option B) were deemed not viable. This is because the delegations, in different forums, have support rationalizing personnel costs and, in addition, because of the legal implications that amending smart parity would entail. 

The idea of reducing future personnel costs by eliminating programs or modifying the organizational structure (option C) was well received by the delegations, as indicated by the comments included in the conclusions section.

Regarding the pros and cons of the options put forward in the Chair’s note of January 25, 2013, and listed under topic 4, it was concluded that three of them were not viable for the following reasons:


Reassessing smart parity would, as already noted, have legal implications for the Organization. Modifying the timely payment discount policy is used by around 40% of the member states, and the recent adjustment promises an improvement in the cash flow; regardless of its success in raising funds, however, it means reduced funds for the following year. Imposing fines for late payments is not a common practice in international organizations (although nonmonetary sanctions are found). In addition, for the 2013 financial year, there are only three delegations with quota arrears in excess of one year, two with arrears of two years, and one with arrears of five years; as a result, the member states’ payment levels have been increasing satisfactorily.

Of the four remaining options–”modifying staff distribution between the professional and the general services category,” “modifying the formula for determining the scale of quota assessments,” “viability of maintaining the personnel cost ceiling at 64.38% of the Regular Fund,” and “eliminating certain programs”–it was deemed that some of them would be viable, following political dialogue in line with the strategic vision and the mandate prioritization exercise. 

Recommendations 

· Continue with efforts to replenish the Reserve Subfund, to put the Organization is a position in which it can meet future contingencies.

· Review the procedures established in the General Standards for making use of the Reserve Subfund, in order to keep it from being used to fund increases in operating expenses.

· In order to maintain the continuity of the programs and the human resources for carrying them out, cost of living increases and the effects of inflation on goods and services must be taken into account when considering the funding of the program-budget. 

· Request that the Secretary General, following the conclusion of the political dialogue on the strategic vision and the mandate prioritization exercise, carry out an organizational and functional restructuring process in order to reorder functions and rationalize personnel costs.

· This restructuring should aim for a more pyramid-shaped organizational and occupational structure, to make it more functional and less onerous.

· The Secretariat should prepare a projection, based on priorities, of human resource needs and staff characteristics for the medium and long terms.
d. Work package 4:  Austerity measures

The purpose of the austerity measures is for the General Secretariat to continue taking ongoing steps to increase efficiency in the Organization’s processes. On this topic, the General Secretariat presents the CAAP with quarterly reports on the efforts made to curtail expenses, improve processes, and ensure savings and prudence in the use of the resources allocated for its operations and those of its subsidiary bodies, and on those appropriate for discharging the tasks it has been assigned. 

V. CONCLUSIONS AND FINAL RECOMMENDATIONS

It is important to emphasize that the Committee must resume its activities immediately after the forty-third regular session of the General Assembly so as to continue with its pending topics and prepare for the special session of the General Assembly to be held in October for consideration and adoption of the program-budget of the Organization for 2014.

I cannot fail to acknowledge the cooperation that I have received, in exercising the chairmanship of the CAAP, from all delegations, especially from the Vice Chairs–Counselor Frank Tressler, Alternate Representative of Chile, and Ambassador Gillian Bristol, former Permanent Representative of Grenada–and from the Chair and Vice Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs–Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico, and Counselor Cesar Martinez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador, as well as the constructive and committed participation of the delegates who follow the work of the Committee

Allan Culham
Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Canada
Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs

ANNEX I

CAAP Objectives for 2012-2013

1. Overhaul of Human Resources management, including but not limited to, the systematic application of effective HR tools such as HR needs assessment, increased transparency in competitive processes, clearly defined career progression for staff, and controlled use of external contractors;

2. Development and implementation of a Comprehensive Real Estate Strategy, including efficient use of space based on cost-benefit analysis;

3. Mandate prioritization and criteria setting for future mandates, including costing of resolutions;

4. Establishment of comprehensive reporting practices through existing tools (budget and quarterly reports) to track progress on the implementation of the recommendations by the External Auditors and the Inspector General, as well as budget execution, including explanation of variances in expenditures and activities in the Regular, Specific, and Indirect Cost Recovery funds, and any other sources of funding if applicable.  These tools will also serve to capture and to report on the reform priorities as set by the CAAP in its annual work plan.   

5. Improved planning and management of Specific funds in relation to mandates and priorities, including the creation of multi-year plans, which will serve as a platform for fundraising for those unfunded mandates;

6. Development of Business Modernization Strategy for the Organization to ensure the long term sustainability of the organization, taking into account the “Strategic Vision of the OAS.” and the progress made by the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs as it relates to the reform of the OAS.

7. Development and implementation of recommendations aimed at improving the program-budget review and allocation taking into the account the “2013 Program-Budget Review Process Lessons Learned (CP/CAAP-3205/13).

8. Development and implementation of options to address the gap between income and expenditures of the organization, bearing in mind the recommendations of the Board of External Auditors. 
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